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Date: 14 February 2003

Dear Gill

Ofgem’s Proposed Corporate Strategy 2003/6

Scottish and Southern Energy welcomes the opportunity to comment on Ofgem’s proposed corporate strategy for the next few years. It was also interesting to attend the seminar on 30 January and hear Ofgem’s presentation and the subsequent discussion. One point that emerged in the discussion was Ofgem’s wish to establish priorities going forward, and we will pick up on this in our detailed comments.

Ofgem’s costs and resources

One of our main concerns in reviewing the proposals and costs set out in Ofgem’s document is the continuing high level of costs of Ofgem’s activities. It is our firm belief that, with competition successfully established in wholesale and retail gas and electricity markets, Ofgem’s costs should be projected to fall far more significantly than envisaged. Ofgem’s proposed activities over the next few years include a range of monitoring, reviews and information-gathering projects which we feel are unnecessary. A specific example of this is the proposal to re-open investigations into processes supporting customer transfers. We comment on Ofgem’s costs in some detail in Appendix 1 and have also, in Appendix 2, put forward some suggestions on how these costs might be reduced.

Impact of regulatory developments on IT projects

Another significant area of concern, is the extent and pace of change to the industry framework agreements and systems which is primarily driven by regulatory initiatives. Such developments are becoming the main driver of our corporate capacity for IT developments, resulting in the abandoning and de-scoping of projects which we had intended to undertake for our own purposes.  We expect that this situation is repeated across the industry, leading to a detrimental effect on companies’ IT-related development aimed at customer service improvements and their own business efficiencies. Appendix 3 details our concerns in this area and suggests an overall project management approach to such industry change. 


Areas of further work

While most of our detailed comments refer to areas where we believe that Ofgem’s activities should be curtailed, there are two specific areas that we suggest could be developed further. These are: the development of comprehensive tests of benefits and costs before regulatory initiatives are progressed; and the setting of performance standards for Ofgem.

On the first point, we welcome Ofgem’s intent, signaled at the seminar, to set out the environmental and security of supply effects of any proposals. More fundamentally, however, we firmly believe that there should be rigorous cost/benefit analysis of Ofgem’s projects, policies and specific initiatives. The results of this should be set out before Ofgem commits its own resources and imposes costs on the industry. There are a number of cases, to which we refer in our detailed comments, where projects are being proposed or progressed without a proper regulatory impact assessment. Our concerns in this area are linked to the IT implications of many of Ofgem’s initiatives, as noted above.

An area where we would like to see some development by Ofgem is in the setting and monitoring of standards of performance in its dealings with customers and regulated companies. Both Ofgas and Offer had established performance measures prior to 1998. 

In Offer’s case, percentage achievement in responding to customer contact within 2 working days; responding to complaints correspondence within 5 and 10 working days; and resolving complaints within 7 weeks and 10 months was set out in annual reports. 

Ofgas had a slightly different approach, reporting percentage achievement in referring an issue to another organisation, if appropriate, within 3 working days; responding to queries not involving detailed investigation within 5 working days; and in complex cases, identifying key issues and sending initial letters within 10 working days. Ofgas also reported telephone standards of service in terms of percentages of calls answered, and of calls answered within 10 seconds. The Gas Consumers Council had set out nine standards of service for percentage achievement in the following areas: dealing with correspondence; appointments; telephone messages; visits and enquiries generally.

Building on the above examples, we would like to see Ofgem measure and report on its percentage performance in the following areas:

· Answering telephone calls within 10 seconds;

· Answering telephone calls with a person rather than voice-mail system;

· Responding to voice-mail messages left within the next half working day;

· Responding to queries not involving detailed investigation within 5 working days; and

· Providing a substantive response to all queries within 3 months.

I hope the comments and suggestions in this response are helpful to Ofgem in prioritising its work and look forward to seeing the final strategy document.

Yours sincerely

Rob McDonald

Group Regulation Manager

APPENDIX 1

Ofgem’s Costs and Resources

We note Ofgem’s comments in Appendix 2 on its approach to developing the efficiency and effectiveness of Ofgem’s operation. All the initiatives put forward are welcome, but we feel that additional efforts should be made to reduce cost levels.

Ofgem draws attention to the fact that its costs have fallen since the year of 1999/2000 when the merger between Offer and Ofgas was achieved. While it appears that costs are now on a downward trend, following the peaks seen at the time of the merger and the one-off costs attributed to NETA, overall costs are still much higher now than in the early days of the existence of Ofgas and Offer. For example, figures from the HM Treasury report on the efficiency of regulators show an increase in Ofgem’s costs (taking into account its predecessor offices) from £10.1m in 1990/91 to an underlying £36.8m (excluding merger and NETA costs) in 2000/01. In this period, there has also been a corresponding increase in staff numbers from about 230 to 555, including those who have been transferred to energywatch. By way of contrast, we estimate that the comparable number of staff working in the regulation function of the major regulated energy companies is around 120.

In our view, the establishment of fully competitive markets in energy supply should be accompanied by a reduction in regulatory oversight of these markets, rather than programmes of detailed monitoring and ongoing reviews of market processes. In the presentation accompanying the seminar on the corporate plan, Ofgem comments that it has “withdrawn from regulating around 70 per cent of activities subject to regulation at the time of privatisation”. Withdrawal of regulation on such a scale should logically be accompanied by reductions in costs compared with those at privatisation. Indeed, we note that there is actually evidence of an increase in expenditure on supply market work over the period of the plan.

Another indication of the changing level of activity by Ofgem is the issuing of substantial policy papers. We estimate that Ofgem has issued around 135 detailed consultations in the year 2002, whilst in 1998, Ofgas issued around 15 consultation papers and Offer produced 52 major publications, which cover both consultations and reports. These figures suggest that the annual number of policy papers has roughly trebled in these four years. While some of this may be explained by an increase in the level of consultation, which is to be welcomed, we do not believe that this would account for all of the increase. This level of activity represents increasing costs for Ofgem and for the industry, and in our view, is inconsistent with the withdrawal of regulation from competitive markets. 

APPENDIX 2

Detailed Comments on Appendices 1 and 3 of

Ofgem’s Proposed Corporate Strategy 2003/6
From the comments at the seminar, we understand that Ofgem intends to reduce its requirement for office space at Millbank by half a floor of the present building. This is a welcome development and we are also aware that Ofgem seeks specific comments on areas of work that it could reduce. We therefore hope that the following suggestions will assist Ofgem in prioritising its workload.

Looking first at the indicative costs set out in Appendix 3 of the document, budgets are set out against a variety of project headings. Our views on these are as follows.

· On the first line dealing with BETTA, we welcome the reduction shown after the peak year of 2003/4. However, it is difficult to avoid the conclusion that where resources have reduced on BETTA-related work, they have been added to some other categories of work such that overall budget totals are very similar over the three years.

· There is an allowance of £0.7m to £0.8m under the heading of “Europe”. We do not see the value for UK customers of Ofgem spending such sums on this topic, given that the DTI represents UK interests in this arena. Thus, this cost item could be removed.


· There are significant sums of around £2m per annum for supply competition and deregulation. Since supply competition is fully established and deregulation has happened, we see no reason for such a high level of expenditure in this category and certainly not for any increase over the years.


· Similarly, market infrastructure costs are still significant at over £1m per annum and shown as growing. We believe this level is excessive and should be significantly reduced.


· Customer contact costs are shown at around £0.8m and growing. We do not understand why there has to be any significant level of expenditure under this heading, given that energywatch has been set up to deal with customers.


· Similar amounts – growing again - are shown under the heading of “supplier failure and licensing”. Given that Ofgem has now completed development of its supplier of last resort arrangements, we would expect expenditure under this heading to be significantly less.


· We note that the next two items, on compliance and coordination & strategy are both significant and that both are growing over the years, particularly the latter. In our view, a narrower and more focussed programme of work by Ofgem would result in less need for “coordination” between different projects and thus these cost items could be significantly reduced.


· Metering costs, although budgeted to fall, are still shown at greater than £1m after 2003/4. We see no reason for continuing high levels of Ofgem expenditure on this subject once the current metering competition projects have been completed in the forthcoming financial year.


· We have made strong representations on the subject of the burden of regulatory reporting which is being imposed on companies through the development of highly detailed regulatory accounting guidelines. We feel that this approach fails to take into account the separate statutory accounts that are produced for network companies now that the Utilities Act has come into force. Consistent with this stance, we are very concerned at the level of costs projected for the regulatory finance activity at £0.97m rising to £1.13m in 2005/6: costs in this area should be much less.


· We note the projected increase in costs in 2005/6 for the quality of service, technical, social action plan, fossil fuel levy and energy efficiency categories and can see no justification for this.


· Costs for the environmental action plan project – at £0.58m rising to £0.68m – seem excessive. While we understand and welcome Ofgem’s intention to take into account environmental impacts in its work, we are concerned that some activities under this heading could be stretching beyond Ofgem’s remit and therefore imposing unnecessary costs on the industry. Examples of this are the recent consultation on Schedule 9 statements and perhaps the research that Ofgem plans to carry out. Specific projects with an environmental driver such as the administration of fossil fuel levy and the development of renewables are already costed separately in the budget, and we feel that other, more general costs in this area could feasibly be reduced.


· We note that Ofgem’s use of consultants currently represents over half the costs of its own staff. While we welcome the planned reduction by 2005/6, we suggest that the projected levels of consultancy costs are still too high for maximum efficiency and that overall costs would be reduced if Ofgem developed the expertise of its own staff. We would expect to see consultancy costs rising at the time of particular peaks in Ofgem’s workload but otherwise remaining at a low level.


· We believe that the sums averaging £2m provided for contingency in Ofgem’s budget are not justified. We also note that in setting price controls, Ofgem do not generally allow companies a “contingency” allowance.

The comments above on overall costs can be supported by suggestions on which of the proposed areas of work set out in Appendix 1 can be reduced, delayed or removed. Concrete suggestions are made below.

· Under the heading of wholesale markets, we suggest that market surveillance is an area which Ofgem should seek to reduce, consistent with the withdrawal of regulation from competitive markets. 


· Under the market infrastructure activity in the retail markets section, we are very concerned to see the first proposed item on Ofgem’s list on the subject of reviewing problems in the industry processes supporting customer transfers and billing. Over the last two years, there has been a similar project resulting in the erroneous customer transfer charter. Having occupied a significant amount of its own and industry resources in such a project in the recent past, it is unjustifiable for Ofgem to re-open this issue. This action and the item scheduled for quarter 4 of 2003/4 on making “final proposals” following the review should therefore be dropped. It is initiatives such as these, in our view, that are responsible for maintaining the high level of projected expenditure on “supply competition and deregulation” in Ofgem’s indicative costs. As noted above, this area in particular is one where Ofgem should be seeking to withdraw from regulation and reducing costs to a minimum. An interesting comparator might be the approach of Oftel, which presides over a competitive retail market with very little regulatory oversight of the terms, conditions and performance of the numerous retail suppliers. With the emphasis perhaps more on network issues, we note that Oftel’s costs run at approximately one quarter of those of Ofgem.


· The activity of connections appears under the heading of industry structures. Ofgem is aware of the DNOs’ concerns over the competition in connections project and how this policy sits with the wording of the new Electricity Safety, Quality and Continuity Regulations. More fundamentally, this project has not been the subject of a regulatory impact assessment to justify the resources that are being devoted to it.


· The finance and compliance activity has an ongoing action to introduce regulatory accounting guidelines and annual reporting on regulatory accounts. As noted above, we feel very strongly that the development of detailed regulatory accounting guidelines are imposing significant costs on Ofgem and the regulated companies, which undermine the rationale of the Utilities Act in making separate legal entities of the network businesses. The project to bring in a form of regulatory reporting on top of statutory accounts should be short and focussed rather than “ongoing” employment for several staff that has to be mirrored in resources committed across the network businesses.

· On the gas and electricity transmission areas, we consider that the projects relating to system operator incentive schemes and reforms to access regimes should be dropped. There is already considerable uncertainty about how access arrangements will develop under BETTA. Introducing further changes and uncertainty around access arrangements and long-term capacity allocation at this time could seriously undermine the stability of the markets during the process of change to trading arrangements. In our view, the case has not been made that further reforms are necessary. Indeed, the existing reforms in gas have led to extremely complex arrangements that have not been fully proven, and the costs to companies in responding to new arrangements appear to have been ignored.
APPENDIX 3

Impact of Regulatory Developments on IT projects

We strongly believe that our own, and probably other energy companies’, IT development programmes are being inappropriately driven directly by Ofgem initiatives and/or by modifications to industry framework systems where Ofgem has a role to approve such changes.

To put this in context, it is generally regarded as best practice amongst larger UK companies to limit IT development to, at most, three or four major projects in a year. Against this background, our IT programme for 2003 has therefore been dominated by the following “regulatory” projects – each of which is a major project in IT terms:

· Review of Gas Metering Arrangements (for gas metering competition);

· Review of Electricity Metering Arrangements (extension of electricity metering competition);

· New Distribution Businesses (supply competition on private distribution networks);

· Replacement of “1998 systems” gateway.

The above projects are all “mandatory” in the sense that they have arisen from approved modifications to industry agreements. In addition, we are aware of other regulatory projects which could also potentially have IT implications in 2003, and these are:

· BETTA;

· PPM debt assignment;

· Supply transfer objections;

· Transmission access reform;

· Elexon’s proposals for creation of a central “industry data manager” and reform to change of supplier and change of agent processes;

· Shorter gas balancing periods.

It is clear that, even considering the “mandatory” list alone, SSE’s own internal IT projects have had to be severely cut back to accommodate these regulatory projects: only absolutely essential internal IT projects can continue. Projects which have had to be postponed cover improvements in areas such as: internal business processes, customer communications and management reporting. These are regarded as crucial developments in our efforts to improve customer service and extend the company’s efficiency. Indeed, we submit that the extent and rate of industry change is likely to have a profound and potentially detrimental effect on all energy companies’ IT-related efficiency initiatives and customer-facing improvements.

What is required, in our view, is a form of overall project management to ensure that industry change is co-ordinated and the effects on IT developments fully considered in promoting further change. As a minimum, the overall effect of a proposed modification on the industry’s IT development programme should be taken into account before changes to industry agreements are approved and given implementation dates. Ideally, this form of co-ordination would avoid the situation where system changes have to be made in a reactive, minimalist manner rather than allowing optimal solutions to be developed in the knowledge of a planned environment for industry IT changes.
